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CHAIR HOKAMA:
.(gavel). . The Policy Committee shall come to order. This is its regular
meeting of November 26, 2012. This morning we have from the Committee, Members Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. And Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused at this time is Mr. Carroll, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, and Mr. Pontanilla.
We shall have...we have request for public testimony, Members, this morning, so we shall call
them up in the order that they have submitted. You have three minutes to present your thoughts
to the Committee. We shall assist you with a lighting system at the podium. If you drive you
should know green means start, yellow means prepare to stop, and red means please stop. So
we'll call up Susie Thieman first from the Maui Nonprofit Directors. State your name, if you
represent an entity please and your organization. Thank you.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
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MS. THIEMAN: Thank you, Policy Chair. My name is Susie Thieman, I'm President of the Maui
Nonprofit Directors Association, and I'm here just to ask some questions or I should say to throw
out some questions for you to consider as you discuss POL-20 on your agenda today. One of the
items in that ordinance change, the changes in the ordinance calls for a 5 percent cap on grant
funds from the General Fund. We're concerned about that because first of all we don't know
what is going to be considered grant funds under this new procedure. One of our biggest
concerns over the years has always been the purchase of service contracts or the mandated
services. In the past that's allowed to be $25.5 million like in this year's budget. If the 5 percent
cap is used or would have been used in this budget that would have reduced it, the amount that
was available to 15.8 percent or a $10 million reduction. Some of the things that we as
organizations think of as purchase of service or mandated service contracts are things like the
park maintenance, animal control, and some of the transportation services, all high-ticket items.
And if those are taken out, we have less concern about that cap, but if they are considered grants
in the future, it does really put a stifling effect on what our nonprofits are able to do for the
County. The other...this next question was on the, in the proposal meant to move all County
grants into this Committee or just those that are now under Housing and Human Concerns?
Housing and Human Concerns are mentioned in the proposal, none of the others are. Those are
grants that are given by the Office of Economic Development, Planning Department,
Transportation Department, Environmental Management, and Transportation. The Maui County
Grants Review Committee which is the new title that is inserted into this ordinance, one of the
concerns that has always been with the Grants Review Committee which will be deleted as a
result of this was the experience or the expertise of the members on the committee. How many
of 'em really understand what nonprofits are about and how they serve, and the funding levels
and how the nonprofits are able to take a certain amount of money and turn it into like four times
that amount of money. And then the final question, what happens if there's a special need in the
community such as a major company laying off hundreds of people? Would these special grants
be stymied by this Committee or have to go through this Committee? And what would be the
funding mechanism if there's a 5 percent cap? Thank you, and I hope that we've just kind of
thrown out some ideas for you to think about as you review this process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else?
MS. THIEMAN: That's it. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you so much for your questions that you've presented to the Committee.
Members, any farther questions for Ms. Thieman on her testimony this morning? Yes,
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Thieman. Is your
testimony in writing?
MS. THIEMAN: I have one copy I could share.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If you could at some point.
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MS. THIEMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Maybe give that to us so we could have copies.
MS. THIEMAN: Okay, will do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. THIEMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone else for Ms. Thieman, Members? If not, thank you. We'll assist you with
making copies -MS. THIEMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of your comments . Thank you for being present. Next we have Lucy Feinberg,
please. Oh, I'm sorry, I missed.. .number two is Jan...Jani Sheppard. I'm sorry. Jani, Jani,
whichever you prefer. Please, Ms. Sheppard.
MS. SHEPPARD: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. SHEPPARD: First of all, thank you for making the grants process important, and thank you for
putting effort and time into looking at it and figuring out, trying to figure out how we can do this
the best way possible. Our President for Maui Nonprofit said pretty much everything I was
going to say. I just want to just emphasize two points that she mentioned. One is the experience
and expertise of, on the Committee, on the Grants Review Committee. And that...however that's
framed that the individuals who are part of that committee and also part of developing whatever
scoring system or rating system is used for grants, I believe that those individuals absolutely
have to have not only experience in reviewing grants but also experience in the nonprofit sector,
and specifically the nonprofit health and human services sector. When you're comparing grants
and we have individuals who are absolutely well meaning, absolutely wonderful, but they
could...we would still need the experience of someone who understands what it means to, you
know, try to balance a budget with a nonprofit with multiple, multiple funding sources. What it
means when we don't spend all of our money that, that does not mean that it's ineffective or
inefficient but it's actually a positive sign. What it means for us to put together a staffing that
actually staffs one program and then also staffs another to be efficient. So I could go on and on
with that list, but the individuals have that very specific experience, and also that those
individuals represent the myriad of sizes and functions of the different nonprofits. Larger
nonprofits operate in one way 'cause that's most efficient for them. Smaller ones, you know, you
have some with 100 and some with 4. So each of those nonprofits can operate in different ways
and may look at their funding sources and their mission and put those two things together in very
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different ways to meet the needs, and again, to be efficient and effective. So that's one. And the
other is just again what Susie mentioned is the definition of what grants are considered in this
proposal, what is the definition of the grants? So thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments this morning. Members, any questions for the lady
on her testimony this morning, please? Having none, thank you very much for being here.
MS. SHEPPARD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Now we'll have Lucy Feinberg. And at this time Lucy is the last person to request
to speak, so if there's anyone else, please make yourself known and we shall assist you.
MS. FEINBERG: Thank you very much. I'm Lucy Feinberg, I'm the Maui Regional Director for
Parents and Children Together. I wanted to thank Susie for her words because she was as clear
as possible in the short notice that we received about this change, possible change, but she put it,
her questions very well. I did want to ask also about the 5 percent, whether that's across the
board or just for human services? We already, some of us got cut in the last round. Instead we
actually need more funds to go forward with our work. Those of who have some State funds,
they are sometimes for four and six years, so there can be no changes. Can you imagine if Maui
County had a budget that they couldn't change for six years? It would be kind of tough. There
has been a problem with the Grants Review Committee in that they didn't really understand the
needs of the social service nonprofits, so we would get contractors who just really didn't
understand what we did, et cetera, et cetera. So we would need people who have an
understanding of the nonprofit in human services and how we leverage dollars for the County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Ms. Feinberg on her testimony, Members? Seeing
none, thank you very much for your thoughts this morning.
MS. FEINBERG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else wishing to give public testimony this morning? Please make
yourself known at this time. Okay. Members, with no objections, the Chair shall close
testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
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ITEM POL-60: PURCHASE OF LAND LOCATED AT PULEHU ROAD FOR THE
EXTENSION OF THE CENTRAL MAUI LANDFILL (KAHULUI)
(CC 12-225)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move please to Policy Item 60. This is under the heading of Purchase of

Land Located at Pulehu Road for the Extension of the Central Maui Landfill. Also, Members,
you do have, I believe, a handout for today's meeting. Is that the November 23 rd ? Okay,
Members, may I direct you to a communication dated November 23, 2012 from Richelle
Thomson, Deputy Corporation Counsel to your Chair regarding the subject matter as well as an
attached revised proposed resolution regarding the authorization of purchase for land. During
our last meeting, Members, we did have some issues that Mr. Couch shared with the Committee
and the Chair, and I met with Ms. Thomson and Mr. Wong on this matter. And so this is your
Chair's proposal to you this morning, how to address the concern of Mr. Couch, what is our
legislative option to rectify and make sure that everything is appropriate and proper to move this

item forward to Council. I'll ask Ms. Thomson if she has any comments she wishes to give on
her submittal to Committee. Ms. Thomson.
MS. THOMSON: Thank you, Chair. As you'll see, the revised resolution reflects some of the history of
this transaction. Council approval was given for a 1.5 million allocation for a purchase of up to
25 acres of land next to the Central Maui Landfill. Following that, there was a consolidation of
property owned by A&B and the County and then a re-subdivision of that same property,
resulting in the County and A&B being reflected on the preliminary title report as co-owners.
The Council is not bound by that consolidation of re-subdivision with the purchase of A&B's
interest, so you can choose whether to purchase or not purchase. If you choose not to purchase,
the County would need to re-subdivide off that parcel of land and transfer, you know, all
ownership back to A&B. If the Council approves the purchase, the approval would also extend
to that consolidation and re-subdivision process. And I'm happy to answer any questions you
have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Miyamoto, you have anything to add for the Department?
MR. MIYAMOTO: None at this time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, questions? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think, at least my recollection of Mr. Couch's
concern was that the parcels were subdivided and consolidated without any Council knowledge
or approval, and I'm not sure that, that question has been addressed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Thomson.
MS. THOMSON: I believe that, that question would best be addressed in executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Additional questions, Members? Mr. White, do you need any... you're going to
request executive session?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If the Chair is comfortable moving ahead without executive session, I
am as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will say this in open session, yeah, Mr. White, what process was done, I
guess in the Council's point of view, questions arose during our Committee meeting. What I will
say is that the proposed legislative action that is before the Committee this morning will make
right the ability of this Council, to recommend to Council the ability to move forward with the
purchase as presented in this proposed resolution. That legislative action will rectify everything
that was or was not done accordingly in the past, and therefore in the Committee report the Chair
will make statement that to all departments, yeah, in the future that the advice and use of
Corporation Counsel prior to signing any documents must be thoroughly checked and ensure that
no legislative action is needed prior to their executing such documents. You know it's difficult
when you're doing multiple Administrations, Mr. White. The people that were involved are not
part of this Administration, so it's hard for this Chair to admonish those that were not part of the
problem that created the situation. And so to be fair to those that we deal with today, the Chair's
recommended legislative option is what I feel is best for the Council and the County to move
forward with this proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you for that explanation. I'm in full support of moving forward,
and I'm happy to support it moving ahead without executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Chair. So if I'm correct in my
understanding of what you said, this legislation basically takes care and corrects the wrong that
was originally created by the past group. Is that correct, Chair'?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I wouldn't call it a wrong, per se, I would just say...gosh, I don't even know what
is the best word to use in open session. The misstep that was done will be corrected by a future
Council action that will appropriately make this have good standing of law.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So long as it's corrected so that we don't have futuristic
situations like this and others, and hopefully departments.. .and again, you and I have been
around long enough, some of us have been in this room with multiple Administrations and that's
one of the real challenges is that you get directors and staff that do this and then the next group
come in and we have to make the correction. So thank you, Chair. As long as I feel comfortable
I can support this also.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I've met with Mr. Wong and Ms. Thomson, and Chair believes this proposed
action will rectify and make good everything that needs to be to move this forward.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair, thank you very much. I'm all for moving forward but at the
same time I also would like to also receive information that would have been shared with us
during executive session. I don't think it's necessary, Mr. Chair, for executive session based on,
you know, your directives to us, but I would like to receive additional information so I can
understand the gravity of what occurred. Because to me something stinks in Denmark and here
we are moving on, and I would like to get that additional information prior to first reading so I
know appropriately how to vote. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can accommodate that, Mr. Mateo. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Of course, you know, we're always
wanting to be sure that everything's okay before we move ahead, but I trust that you have
received good advice and counsel from Corp. Counsel. And that if you're comfortable, Chair,
than I am supportive. Let's go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, any...you had another question?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, Chair. I think the issue seems to be one where we have the cart
before the horse, but at least this measure will put the cart and the horse in the right order moving
in the same direction.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Thomson, I know you have an additional comment you wish to share.
MS. THOMSON: Thank you, Chair. I was just going to agree with you in your summary of the facts
that there's not...we haven't identified anything overtly incorrect, but there was a process that
normally you would have the purchase agreement in place and then the purchase agreement
subject to the consolidation/re-subdivision rather than vice versa. The resolution as drafted does
put the cart in front of the horse.. .the horse in front of the cart. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And the Staff as well as the Corporation Counsel did work with Alexander and
Baldwin representatives, they are fully aware and informed of what has been revised, and we
have not received any word about their position otherwise than to move forward with this
request. Members, are there any other questions on this matter? Any further need to discuss the
issue before the Committee regarding Policy Item 60? If not, it is your Chair's recommendation
to recommend to Council that the revised proposed resolution entitled Authorizing The Purchase
of Land Located at Pulehu Road, Kahului, Island And County Of Maui Pursuant To Chapter
3.44, Maui County Code, including Exhibit "1", Real Property Purchase and Sale Agreement,
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with the Approval Recommended by Michael Miyamoto, Deputy Director for Kyle Ginoza,
Director Deputy of Environmental Management, as Approved as to Form and Legality by
RicheIle M. Thomson, Deputy Corporation Counsel be moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Is there further
discussion on the motion before us, Members? We have good Staff. Members, with no
objections, the Chair will include in the motion the filing of County Communication 12-225.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC, EC, DGC, JP).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered. We'll include that in the motion before us. Any further
discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with five ayes, four excused, Members Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Mateo, Victorino,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Cochran, Couch,
and Pontanilla.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chun. And thank you, Ms. Thomson, Mr. Miyamoto, for that.
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ITEM POL-27(2): COMMUNITY PLAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE SELECTION (MOLOKAI
COMMUNITY PLAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE) (CC 11-164)

CHAIR HOKAMA: May we move to Policy Item 27(2). 27(2) is under Community Plan Advisory
Committee Selection (Molokai Community Plan Advisory Committee). We are in receipt of a
County Communication, Members, 11-164 from the Planning Director, Mr. Spence, requesting
that the process to establish Community Plan Advisory Committees for the Molokai and Lanai
Community Plan areas be initiated. On November 19, 2012 from the Chair of this Committee, I
have transmitted a proposed resolution entitled Appointments to the Molokai Community Plan
Advisory Committee. The proposed resolution before you, Members, is to appoint the 9 of the
13 members to represent the Molokai Community Plan Advisory Committee as authorized by
Section 2.80B.080.C, Maui County Code with the names to be recommended as Frances
Cobb-Adams, Lori L. Buchanan, Zhantell Dudoit, Lance "Kip" Dunbar, Gregory E. Jenkins,
Debra N. Kelly, Shannon M. Kino, Clement M. Reyes, Jr., and Robert A. Stephenson. At this
time, Members, I'll ask Mr. Mateo if he has comments he wishes to share with the Committee.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, the only...I have a question I'd like to ask and perhaps
the Chair can help direct. These individuals that, you know, would be appointed to their
positions, are we clear as to when they're actually going to be implementing the work that's
being, I guess, prepared for them to review? Do we know what that calendar is? I know our
materials say the end of 2012, we're there, and I don't think the Plan is there at this point. So is
there any kind of a schedule, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo, the best I can share with you and the other Members this morning is
that the Department has asked, we have already empanelled the nine members for Lanai months
ago. They have received two communications, as I understand it, indicating that they would be
starting work this month, and they've now received new communications saying that they're
going to start next year. I am scheduled to meet with Mr. Spence and the appropriate Long
Range staff person assigned to Lanai, and I'm happy to invite you to attend if you wish,
Mr. Mateo, on why this is not... is taking as long as it is. I have a very lot of frustrated people on
Lanai right now that keep being told they're going to start and then now being told again they're
going to have to wait, and so there's frustration on this. I know the Department doesn't want to
start 'cause the clock ticks, the 180 days, but they need to communicate better because the Lanai
members are anxious to get to work as I'm sure Molokai members who have agreed to serve are
anxious to work.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And the only reason I ask is because the
community plan process for my community has always been a rather contentious issue because
of the issues that had occurred with the prior community plan process. And my only worry is
we're going to empanel soon and they're not really going to be doing anything for a couple of
months, because apparently Lanai will be done first and then Molokai, but we don't even know
what that timetable is at this point. So I don't know if we'd like to have these individuals put on
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a limbo status, you know, just waiting to be called so that they can engage in the work assigned,
or do we just delay this until the plan's ready and, you know, then they can just start getting to
the meat of it? So, you know, at this point it may be for myself premature at this point to look at
individuals and wanting to empanel as soon as possible, because our schedule apparently does
not meet the Department's schedule in getting the plan ready for review.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know it's a two-edged sword, you know that, Mr. Mateo. So we could...and
then Mr. Spence is here so we could ask Mr. Spence if he'd like to share comment. But without
empanelling, the Department can say what's the rush 'cause there's no panel to receive our work,
or we could empanel and make that as a reminder that we have people waiting to start, and what
is taking so bloody long.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Well if appropriate, Mr. Chair, if the Director or the
Department -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll ask Mr. Spence to -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --to provide us with some kind of...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --join us please. Good morning, Mr. Spence. If you want Mr. Yamashita to join
you, you know, two targets is better than one.
MR. SPENCE: Definitely. Yes, good morning, Chairman -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SPENCE: --Committee members. The...I missed the question as I was walking in. You wanted
comments on the empanelment of the Molokai CPAC?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right. My interest is based more on I guess as you know the Lanai
Committee had been empanelled months ago and work has not even begun yet. So because
they're going to start the process with Lanai's plan first, I'm kind of worried about the Molokai
section of it in terms of a calendar or a timetable that they will have to wait until they actually
start working on the Community Plan.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. I have with me today our Senior Planner Dave Yamashita who's heading up both
of these Community Plans. He can provide a couple of comments. I would say...I mean just I
know there's been some concern about Lanai starting up. We had a little glitch with
administrative rules for the CPACs for them to follow, and then by the time we got, get that out
of, you know, get that sorted out then it would be right in the middle of the holiday season. So
there was really no reason to start in the middle of that when CPAC members would be away for
the holidays or enjoying their family time, so we thought it best just to put it off `til the
beginning of January. I know we're in the middle of drafting, redrafting the Molokai
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Community Plan, Island Plan, and, you know, we're headed toward the finish line on that. Dave,
you want to make a couples on the schedule?
MR. YAMASHITA: Yeah, thanks, Will. No what Will has said is really represents the status of what
we've been trying to do. We have right now two full-time people working on this, and when we
redrafted the schedule we looked at how long it was going to take for the internal review. And
also we're having the departments review the, this kind of working draft as well, and I think it's
something that we didn't anticipate taking maybe as long as it did. So once we started looking at
the schedules and as Will said, we ended up moving it possibly to the middle of December and
that was not a good time to convene the meeting, because I think someone else mentioned that
once the CPAC starts, the clock starts and we have only actually six months or I think it's, it
might be 120 days. I just wanted to add, too, one of the concerns that we have is that when we
look at the six months, look at the task in front of us, and look at the schedule for the CPAC,
we're looking at something like a meeting every other week to get through the work. And so that
became a real concern of number one, what's fair for the CPAC and how can we as staff handle
this. So we're trying to be prudent, but that's why when we thought we'd start we wanted to
make sure we could keep going as well. And then- also the other question is how do we then start
Molokai in the middle of this, say about an every other week schedule right now? So I think
we're looking realistically at maybe.. .we had talked at the last time I was here about maybe
three months, having a lag, so I think that would be realistic.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And what.. .Mr. Chair, if I may? So what is the lag? What are you
looking at in terms of time?
MR. YAMASHITA: So, okay, so right now the first Lanai CPAC meeting is scheduled for January
so if you add say three months to that, maybe the beginning of April.

9th,

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So the purpose then is to empanel the Molokai CPAC, you
know, fairly soon and wait until April, until their work actually begins? Is that the timetable?
MR. YAMASHITA: That's when the first CPAC meeting would begin.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What happens prior to that fast meeting though, nothing?
MR. YAMASHITA: Well what we have thought about for Lanai and we would do the same thing for
Molokai is to begin to send people materials say a month, two, maybe six weeks before that, so
they don't get all this technical information all at once in the mail two weeks before the first
meeting. So that's one thing we would do.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Mr. Chair, at this point, our term ends in another month, the
Molokai CPAC has nothing to do until April. At this point, Mr. Chair, I'm comfortable in asking
that this item be deferred until a later time. I think it's more appropriate that the incoming
Molokai member have the opportunity to take a look at members of our community, who they
would like to serve, because there is still a lot of time. And I don't want to empanel a committee,
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leave 'em in limbo until April if we're on target, and then start getting work done by April or
May. That's kind of like not acceptable for me, it's too long a period of time to let people wait to
actually serve. So at this point, Mr. Chair, I think this is premature for us, and I will gladly yield
to the incoming Member from Molokai to make the appropriate recommendations for individuals
serving on the Molokai CPAC. Thank you. Thank you, gentlemen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comment, Mr. Mateo, very gracious of you. You know so you
do become qualified to sit on it I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh my God.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you could be one of the choices of the Mayor or the Council in the future. My
disappointment is that, you know, for some of my, our Lanaians, this is their third community
plan process. You know they might be smarter than even the staff who putting this together
regarding our Plan. You know so for us it's a different situation, we have anxious participants
because of their historical participation from the first time we did this, and we always felt that we
had a very good community island plan, basically, and we just needed to tweak it. This is no
major rewrite, there's no major revelations or cosmic recall of something that we don't know
about. So for me on Lanai, you know, I hear it every Saturday when I eat my breakfast in
Canoes, I hear it in the market. So I have a different situation than yours, Mr. Mateo. Members,
any questions regarding...Ms. Baisa, any questions for the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not so many questions because I had already asked the question to
Mr. Spence, 'cause I was approached when I went to Oahu for the HECO IRP meeting by the
Lanai folks. And they said when is this going to happen? So I had already asked Mr. Spence and
I knew about the delay. You know of course I'd like to see this happen as expeditiously as
possible, but I do understand what happens during the holidays, it is difficult to get people to
meetings. I mean just look in this room, you know, during the holidays people travel and, you
know, it's hard to get them focused. So maybe January's okay, but once that is done, I don't
know 'cause I didn't pay attention, but how long did it take for the Lanai plan to get through the
first time?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I can say the first two passes went pretty well. Department had very good staff. I
think the last cycle we had Bill Medeiros with, from the, that's with GIS now that gave us a lot of
assistance with the plans.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Was it years?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we went pretty fast. What took years was I think Council took six years after
the Community Plan was finally completed by Lanai for Council to adopt it. That was the rub.
Six years for the Council to adopt. What...the community and the Planning Commission
finished and took about for six years for the Council to deal with it.
- 13 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
November 26, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. 'Cause that is what my concern is, my concern is that we
need these community plans to be done. You know as we've gone through the General Plan
process, we've mentioned to people who have been a little, you know, not really happy with the
outcome of the General Plan decisions and we've said well you can correct it in the community
plan. But if they have to wait for years and years and years then, you know, it's really frustrating
and I think things get cold, and as was mentioned, the players change and the situations change,
the economy changes, the housing situation changes. We know, look at Lanai, total change from
one day to another. So, you know, it's really important that we try to get these things done
expeditiously, and that's what my concern is that it seems like we're going to drag. And another
thing that I've been asked over and over since we finished the review of the General Plan, was
can we possibly change the order of how we're doing community plans so that we go to the
places where the most activity is likely to happen like in Kihei/Makena. People would like to see
that done in front of other places, because that's where all your proposed action is, or Central
Maui, and so I'm hearing that also. So I don't know how that affects what we're trying to decide
here today, Chair, but I'm okay. I'm certainly respectful of Member Mateo's suggestion, and if
we can take it up in January and be ready. The other thing that David said that I think is really
important, Mr. Yamashita, I like your suggestion. If you can get materials out to these members
as soon as you have them, it would really be helpful. Because having, you know, we've all been
through this General Plan thing and unless you get the materials early so that you have time to
really review them and make notes and questions in the margins or whatever, it's very difficult to
be prepared to come to the meetings and, you know, take action. So the sooner you can get it out
to them the better, and they could use the lead time to do that. So those are the things I'm
thinking about, Chair, as I'm listening to this discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Mr. White, Mr. Victorino, any comments? Okay. If
not, you've heard Mr. Mateo's request that we defer this item, and actually the Chair would
entertain a motion to move this to the next Council Chair for the new term and to have that Chair
consider referring it to the appropriate Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Baisa to refer Policy
Item 27(2), Community Plan Advisory Committee Selection (Molokai Community Plan
Advisory Committee), along with its appropriate attachments to be referred to the next Council
to have its new incoming Chair refer to the appropriate standing Committee. Any further
discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no"? Motion passes with five ayes, four excused, Members Carroll,
Cochran, Couch, and Pontanilla.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Mateo, Victorino,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Cochran, Couch,
and Pontanilla.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending REFER to the Council Chair for the term beginning
January 2, 2013.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Spence and Mr. Yamashita, for your comments on Item 27(2).
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ITEM POL-20:

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS (CC 09-120; MISC; MISC)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll bring up Policy Item 20 under Maui County Grants. We have
Mr. Ueoka and Mr. Baz. Okay. Members, we do have a new draft that we're going to be
working off of and that is the draft dated November 19, 2012, Members. This is addressed to
Mr. Baz from your Committee Chair, and we have an attached revised ordinance proposal. So
I'll ask Mr. Baz if he has any opening comments he wishes to share at this time.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate the Committee's review of the Maui County Grants
Program and our proposed changes. We are in receipt of your communication dated
November 19 th • Unfortunately I haven't had time to respond in writing, but we can respond to
many of these items on the floor today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: I'm not sure how you want to go through this, if you want to go through line by line of the
proposed bill that you transmitted to my office or you want my comments?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what, maybe it's better we go through the page by sections. And then,
Members, you know, we'll just go through it this first pass, I know some of you may not have
seen all the changes the Chair recommended. And then I don't know, Mr. Baz, if you heard some
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of the comments during our public testimony from our nonprofit sector, they had questions
regarding definition of grant, whether we would consider contracts for purchases of services as
falling under the Grant Program or not, as well as qualifications of members that would serve on
any review entity, regarding experience and expertise in the field of the grant.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you though before we start to those of, in the audience and viewing
public, this is about all the departments, this is not just Human Services. This is every single
grant in the County of Maui is going to be reviewed, and we are going to make some adjustments
to make sure that the County's dollars is...if...when...if and when appropriate it is given to the
right entity and the County in return gets the right results of that funding or real property. Mr.
Baz, any opening comments?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Like I mentioned, this is something that, you know, we want to
review, as proposed and in your draft here the Maui County Grants Review Committee is
removed from this section. And that is something that has been discussed on a number of
occasions and I'm pretty sure it's been supported by both the Administration and Council up to
this point. The process would then be internally, the agency review would be the department
staff themselves or should they choose to get a committee together like the affordable housing
group where they bring in, you know, external people as well as internal staff specifically for
review of those applications. That would be up to the agency itself. But, Mr. Chair, just going
through your proposed draft, the one with the blue markings, it was the last section in the
transmittal to us. We'll go through the definitions. Agency, it looks like, you know, we took out
board and commission and just replaced it with the word "agency" meaning, you know, a County
department or Civil Defense or something like that. And then you had put in there "but shall not
include the Council" so we just had a question about that statement there and its relevancy. If the
County Council will be administering grants or not, I think that's just the question we had.
Under grant, it means an appropriation, allocation, or disbursement of County funds or County-you added the word "real"--property to a recipient for a public purpose...authorize the
concession of real...excuse me. So the grant definition adding the word "real", we'd like to add
the word "personal". If you'd like to specify "real" in there, we'd like to add "personal
property" as well. There are instances where the County does grant the use of vehicles like to
Maui Humane Society and things like that where it's just not real property that we'd like to add
in there. That's why I had left in our proposed draft the word "real" out of it and just meant all
County property, but this...if you'd like the word "real", we'd like to add the word "personal",
"and personal property" back to the definition. And then you're adding back the grant loan
section there which is fine, and then you added the words "including the County's ability to post
a lien on the recipient's assets", and I just maybe have a question for Corp. Counsel or your Staff
if there's a suggested process for putting a lien on the assets of an organization. So, Mr. Chair,
for as far as Section 3.36.010, those are my comments initially.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: If we're going to go on. Section 3.36.020...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on please, Mr. Baz. I'll ask the Members for...and let me start first, yeah.
When you mentioned you want us to consider personal property again. Part of the adjustment
we made is from your April 12 th response, Mr. Baz. So if you have that.. .1 don't know if you
have that one, Budget Director.
MR. BAZ: I have a whole stack of stuff in here. Hold on a sec, let me...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, this is from you to me on April 12 th . Yeah, thank you, Carla. If you can
assist Mr. Baz.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you, Carla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, number one in your response, Mr. Baz, under definition of grant.
MR. BAZ: Yes. Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. I did state in there if you wanted to add the word "real" it
would provide clarity to this, and in further review we wanted to add the word "personal" as
well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause we thought that you felt it was not required, the word "personal".
MR. BAZ: In...that's why the removal of it and just the word "County property", but if you add the
word "real" back into that we would like to clarify that to add "personal" back in as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you. I apologize for not making it clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we just wanted to, yeah, make sure we -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in sync, yeah, with you, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa, questions on Section I?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Mr. Baz had also raised a question about the statement that's
underlined, "but shall not include the Council". Can somebody explain the meaning of that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: When I was working on redrafting on this article, you know, we've had issues
because in different documents the Council has been described as a board, a commission, and
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under Sunshine Law we're covered as a board or a commission. My thing to our State
Legislators is that the Council is an elected branch of, legislative branch of government. We're
not appointed, we don't serve at the pleasure of a Mayor, we don't serve.. .you know, we serve
the pleasure of an electorate that votes us into office for a specific purposes and responsibility of
governance by being a branch of government. My thing more is to protect the Council's ability
to be viewed as still yet an independent legislative branch of government, and that we are not an
agency of an entity. We're not Civil Defense Agency of the County of Maui attached to the
Mayor's Office. And so that was part of my historical concern about how Councils have been
viewed and interpreted in the past by courts and other attorneys on why we should not be given
certain legislative, I would say, amenities that is given to all legislative branches of government.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then the area that I was most concerned that it wouldn't is whether or not a
Council audit will be considered a grant. I consider it a contract of professional services, not a
grant when we do an audit. We fulfilling our governance responsibility, so to me that's not a
grant.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Totally agreed, sir. Going on, in fact I have quite a few in this area if
you don't mind.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The whole issue of loans is a big concern to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know that we have some loans that have been a longstanding concern
here, and I'm wondering what kind of loans we're talking about. I don't know if loans is a -CHAIR HOKAMA: I know. And...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --good thing to do with grants. It's kind of a separate issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know part of the reason why we're here is because of this phrase in the past,
especially when the Council had to make legislative decisions to eat the loss of that so-called
grant loan with agencies. That disturbed me because I wondering whether or not it was always a
conscious effort not to repay the loan to the County. You know we've had it on the books for a
long time, and, you know, I remember writing off hundreds of thousands of dollars to an agency
that to me never intended to pay the County back. I have problems with those kind of entities.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I couldn't agree with you more, and that's why I'm wondering if this is a
good thing for us to be even doing, because, you know, when you loan to a nonprofit, unless that
is a very unusual nonprofit that has tremendous assets, the likelihood that they're going to be
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able to pay back millions of dollars is very difficult. So I don't mind the grants. You know you
give it and you expect the service in, you know, in return for what you give. But a loan is really
risky, and I don't know if I think they belong in this whole discussion of grants. To me a loan
would be a special circumstance, Budget and Finance and, you know, all of us would really take
a good look at it, and, you know, we'd have financial people look at it. I mean it would be a
major, major...almost like Economic Development when you give a loan to a nonprofit. I don't
know if it should be in the grants.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the Code you will find that we have many revolving fund loans -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at zero interest or low interest so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. A revolving loan that pays back like we have in Economic
Development is another story, but even those have to be monitored very closely so that if they're
going south you stop them. And I think one of our problems is monitoring. But anyway, the
other thing that I'm interested in is nepotism. You know the agency I come from had strict,
strict, strict nepotism laws, but I know that it's prevalent in other places. And I think people need
to be really clear about that, you know, what is nepotism. And we have it in the County, so it's
kind of interesting that we don't want in the nonprofits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and that is why we are reviewing it and your comments is very important to us
as we work through this draft.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, it's just that, you know, I was involved in it very closely, and
sometimes it became very difficult, especially in areas where the applicant pool is very tiny. We
used to see this sometimes on Molokai and Lanai that the only qualified person was a relative,
but we couldn't hire them because of the nepotism clause and we had to ask for special
permission. And that was a condition that we could ask for a special condition in a special case,
so we may want to look at that. If we're going to make this restriction then we need some kind
of a waiver process, because in the areas that are, you know, applicant pool is really tiny, you
may run into trouble. That's only from my experience. Those are my comments on this section.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. White, I know you had your hand up.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I would just like to say that the grant loan option is
something I think you should probably leave in there, because it does include as you've drafted,
"including the County's ability to post a lien on the recipient's assets". So we at least are putting
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in the document. You know whether it's something we can end up doing or not, at least there's
an option for us to do it this way with some teeth to it. So rather than just simply eliminating it
and precluding our ability to do that, I would prefer to leave it as you've drafted and use it in a
very limited fashion. But there may be times when it's an appropriate thing to do rather than...so
rather than take it out, I would rather leave it in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments? Mr. Victorino? Mr. Mateo? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, thank you. I agree with Ms. Baisa. You know
like the, for grant loans especially, I mean how many times do we get burnt. You know we're not
talking tens of thousands of dollars, we're talking millions of dollars. You and I are very familiar
with large non-repaid loans to this County that's still owed. So just an expression of caution at
this point. I just want to echo the same sentiments as Ms. Baisa. Concerns about the grant loans,
and obviously, you know, she hits the nail right on the head when she references smaller
communities in terms of nepotism. Smaller communities does have major problems in getting
qualified, capable individuals that are not related. So, you know, without exemptions or without
some kind of a process available, I would echo the same sentiments as Member Baisa. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I agree with my colleagues, I think these are very
important points, and in the area of nepotism, you can come to bigger communities and you still
have very similar problems. We're a small community, and if you were to really look at how
we're all related somehow, someway through marriage and other, pretty much you can't hire a
lot of people because of that major fact. So the question I have, Mr. Chair, all of this that is
being proposed today, how far are we taking this? You know I see some work that still needs to
be done -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and I guess, you know, as this process evolves, each time we
come with it, new questions or additional questions are brought up. I guess we'll never cover
everything, and maybe it'll get to a point where like we said in the past, we make a decision and
this is what we live with. But how much more work do we need? Because I'm hearing these
concerns and some others that the nonprofits, you know, the one concern--and I know we haven't
gotten to that--was if I don't spend the money then return the money. If I'm prudent then I'm,
again, I'm penalized for that. So those was, when that comes up, I want that area really clarified.
Because again, when we have groups that are prudent, I think that's important, you know, I'm all
for that and not penalizing them, 'cause that's exactly what we don't want to do, just go spend
the money because if you don't you lose it. You know use it or lose it. That's not what we're
here for. We want results, and if they're prudent and get us the results, hey, I think that's great.
But going back to this question, I get one other question. How far are we going with this, Mr.
Chair, today and what is your plan as far as this review is concerned?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Like the earlier item with the Plarming Department, the plan was to be able to try
and give next Council and its money Committee some update on the evolving parameters of how
we're going to adjust grant giving in the County. People ask me how do we afford to give in this
County what the three other counties combined give? Okay. And that's a hard, good, hard
question. One, we've been very good in how we deal with taxation and how we've granted
funds, but it's coming to a point where we need to see what makes sense for us. The 5 percent of
the General Fund--and I'm glad that Ms. Thieman gave comment--was to drive exactly that. We
need to know what the tax base is willing to actually pay for grant programs in this County, and I
bring up General Fund because that is the major impact source that's going to be tapped to pay
for the grant funds, the majority. That source also pays for everything else, and, you know, part
of what I'm trying to do is assist the next Council to deal with hopefully what Congress won't
allow on December, end of December is that cliff that plenty people talking about and are still
working hard to avoid. Nonetheless, you still hear rumblings of cutbacks and now the military's
budget is on the cutting block, too. This is new grounds for many people. This County's not
immune to doing what everybody else needs to do. The Feds are cutting, the State is cutting, I
think this County should be cutting, too, for the long-term benefit, and that's why I'm trying to
get this Committee to be able to present to.. .1 don't think we'll be ready for this upcoming
Budget Session, Mr. Victorino. I mean, you know, we all understand the workload, the realities
of scheduling, but I had hoped to give, you know, the new Budget Chair some guidance in the
direction we want to go. So when we reach that point in time on that budget matter, we can
make even better decisions, but that's the plan of this, my, this Chair and this Committee's
efforts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Chair, I want to thank you for that clarification.
I think the public, myself, and many others that are out there, even the nonprofits were, you
know, quite, you know, concerned on how far and what are we doing. And I think this also puts
them on notice. I think this is important for everybody to understand, the day of accountability
has always been but now it's really prevalent. People want to know why, how, and where the
money's being spent and the results that are being derived. So I think you're absolutely correct.
Our forefathers had great vision to do what we have, and to have everything we have out there
for our elderly, our disabled, our youth, bar none. You know you've been around and your dad
was around to make all of this come to fruition, now it's a matter of us managing it, and there
are.. .there's a new paradigm out there, I agree with you. And so thank you for that clarification,
'cause I wanted to know where were we going, 'cause there we more questions and as we go
through this process, I guess I'll ask my questions and others will too. But thank you. So that
everyone understands that this is really more of an educational and as well as setting it up for the
next Council to be prepared to make whatever necessary changes are deemed. And I think this is
important, and I agree with you and I thank you for your effort, Chair. I know this is not easy for
you. Like all of us, you sit there, you make these calls, and you try to make these changes where
best appropriate for the people of Maui County, especially our needy, you know, and this is what
we're looking at. So thank you, Chair, I appreciate your work.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, not to defend the body or the Council but Council has given notice
more than six years ago of the changing times in the funding of nonprofits. We talked about this
way in advance of the recession. We gave notice way in advance of the adjustments in real
property tax. So the nonprofit sector cannot say they weren't being informed, because I
remember we're talking about this more than six years ago to prepare for this day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Absolutely, Mr. Chair. Since the day I walked in myself and
Ms. Baisa, we've been told this, so, you know, yes, I agree with you. And I don't think there's
any surprises out there, but they may have to really look in their, look deep into their heart and
soul on what they're doing and how they do it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, Section 2 just so we can continue.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Just a response to Members' questions about nepotism statement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: We.. .the definition as written, it says nepotism means appointing persons to positions on the
basis of their blood or marital relationship to the appointing authority rather than on merit or
ability. So there is some leeway in there as far as if somebody is qualified for that, to be able to
hire them with, you know, certain approvals by the County agency.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, and thank you.
MR. BAZ: Section 2, Mr. Chair. 3.36.020, Maui County Grants Review Committee. We had proposed
deleting that whole section. Your proposal puts, changes that section to a grant review. In my
April 12 th response, you know, and looking at your, the proposal here, there seems to be some, a
little bit of duplication and there may be just a need to clarify that between that section and then
the 040 which is the Qualifying Standards for Grants, 050 which is the Conditions for Grants,
070 which is the Grant Application. You know there's.. .I guess one thing is there's a statement
in here saying that the agency accepting applications for a grant or grant loan shall adopt rules
pursuant to Chapter 91, and then it goes into, you know, the condition of the grants, the
procedures which may be either stated already here in the Code or I'm not sure if there was
something else you were looking for there, Mr. Chair. And then B, it says the same rules shall
apply to each agency in considering a grant application. So is there a desire for the Committee to
state that the rules of all the agencies Countywide should be the same? And so I just needed a
little clarification on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Director Baz. That's a great question, and I appreciate you, you
know, bringing it forward at this time, Director. The key for me was hearing the comment that
- 22 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
November 26, 2012

we had agencies evaluating something similar very differently, and I think, you know, in our
earlier discussions, Director, you know, there was a, I guess a gentleman's understanding that we
try and make things kind of level and that all applications would be, you know, reviewed and
decided upon in a fair and consistent manner is what I was trying to approach, and, you know, if
you have comments on how we can state it better. But that was what I was trying to get at is that
the applicants would know that, you know, this is how the County does it for any applicant, and
there's fairness and consistency in how we do it.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And we definitely agree that it should be uniform. There should be
uniform standards across all departments and agencies. And maybe, you know, if we can...if
that's the desire and we want to make sure that, that's going to happen, it should be in Code
versus in administrative rules. 'Cause each department does adopt their own administrative
rules, so it would be I think a stronger and a more uniform case to have it in the Code itself, and
that's...I'm comfortable with the items in here, like I mentioned, that do describe the conditions
for the grants, the qualifying standards, and the procedures. But if there is additional information
that the Committee, Mr. Chair, would like to add into the Code, we'd be happy to discuss that as
well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll ask the Members, but can you think about, one of the things the
testimony brought up, and you can think about how you want respond, Director, is the, you
know, the review. And I'm sure there's someone's going to be reviewing the actual submittal,
application.
MR. BAZ: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And the comment was brought up about the experience or expertise of the
individuals that review the application and their understanding of I guess nonprofit work, how
the funding works within the entity itself, to be able to make good decisions on whether or not,
you know, the application should be considered for funding or not. So if you maybe can think
about how you wanna comment on that.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I would go back to my experience in the nonprofit world and dealing with the
State who does a very similar process to what we're proposing. The State agencies will develop
a team of grant reviewers made up of the person that oversees that grant directly, so they have
some personal experience with the grantee, making sure that, you know, the grantee is doing
things appropriately and are following all the rules and accomplishing their goals. As well as
other experts, you know, that either deal with grants maybe from a different section of the State
agency or...and like as mentioned, occasionally they might bring in somebody from the outside,
maybe an expert, you know. If it's housing related they might bring in a housing-related expert
so that they can provide that same kind of basis there. But the idea is that the staff, in this case
the County staff would have that expertise and would have that knowledge and consistency in
going forward, making sure that the grantees are being reviewed uniformly and do meet, you
know, the basic standards. The Grants Review Committee has a varied experience in the
nonprofit world, and so their interpretation or their review of the grants does vary significantly as
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well. And I've seen that case where they don't quite understand the different levels of nonprofits
and the different operations that are involved in different sizes and different subject matters and
things.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White, any questions on this section or to Mr. Baz? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo? Ms. Baisa, question?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. I think that this is really a move in the right direction. I have not
been a fan of the GRC process for a long time. Not because the grants review people don't do a
good job or do the best that they can, but I have, you know, shared the concerns that the
nonprofit members mentioned this morning about, you know, having specific experience in the
kind of grant that you're reviewing. It's really, really important; otherwise, it's very difficult to
make those decisions, especially qualitative decisions. Having chaired the State Purchase of
Service Committee myself and working with Mr. Aaron Fujioka--and I believe he's still there -CHAIR HOKAMA: He is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --he has a wealth of experience. He might be somebody we invite to one
of these meetings. I'm sure he has much to share having, you know, dealt with all kind of grants
for the State for many, many years. I think it's important that we adopt consistent standards, and
that way, you know, there's less personality involved in it or knowledge or, you know, I know
you and so I think you're great, I'm going to give the money. Whereas it'll be more, you know,
based on qualifications and outcomes and values, cost benefits. And so I think this is really
good, but it will take us some time, because if we do go to a new system we'll have to develop
that system to make sure that we have all the application forms, the reviewers, the people that are
qualified to do it. And so we need to get going if we're going to do this. It will take time to
transition. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, thank you. Thank you. Anything else on this section? We'll do what we can
and then maybe another ten or so minutes before we take our midmorning break also.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: One last thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If you don't mind, one last thing I wanted to say. I think this is great
that we're talking about this today, and, you know, the news will filter into the community that
we're working on this. And I'm pretty sure that the next time this is brought up that we're going
to have a full gallery, 'cause, you know, it really is important to people 'cause it's their life's
work, it's what they do, and they need to understand. What I wasn't clear on today and it's been
cleared up today was this was referencing all grants.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I kind of thought that we would be looking at grants that are not so
discretionary, you know, grants for transportation, grants for Humane Society, grants for, you
know, those kinds of things we almost have to do. But it's the discretionary grants that I think
we, I'm more comfortable putting, you know, looking at. But a lot of this stuff we just gotta
have it; otherwise, who's going to do it? So anyway, that's where I was at. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm glad you brought it up, Ms. Baisa, and the Chair is well aware of basically
the type of grants we do that we would do as a County if we didn't do it in that manner. But at
this point I wanted everything to be under...on the table, and then as we move forward and, you
know, more than likely the majority of the work will be on the discretionary areas. But I wanted
to make sure that, you know, they know that we're looking at everything first and no one is
excluded from that review, and since we're going to do a, what I call the overhaul.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think that's fair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And we agree. Section 3 is.. .we replaced the word "requests" with
"applications" and we're comfortable with that. Section 4 it looks like you just replaced the
words "making a request" with "applicant for a grant or grant loan" and that is as well. I don't
think there's any questions on that, Mr. Chair. Section 5, there's, again, the words, the additional
of the "or grant loans" so it brings up that same subject discussion. And then we did have a
question, Mr. Chair, on Item A in 3.36.050. Your.. .from what it looks like from the red line
version, it allows the...we deleted the word "committee" but it looks like your version deletes
the word "agency, the Mayor or the Mayor's designate" as well from the ability to have full
access to the records, reports, and files of the organization. And we do have a problem with that,
Mr. Chair. The agency should have direct access to any nonprofit grantee's books so that we can
audit them and we can review their operations sufficiently. So if it is left only with the Council, I
feel like that might overburden the Council's ability and restrict our ability as grant managers to
manage the grants appropriately.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, good comment. Thank you for that, Mr. Baz. I appreciate that. Thank you
for stating that. Okay, Members, any questions on 030, 040, 050? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I want to say I really support the idea of the nonprofit having to make
their books available. You know I've always operated under the idea that if you're using public
monies that your records become public information, except for things that are covered by right
to privacy. Obviously we wouldn't be looking at client files, you know, for things that are
confidential, but as far as financial records, they should be available and they should be open for
inspection. I just wanted to say one more thing about this whole issue of a grant loan.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: When I was thinking about a grant loan I'm thinking about some of the

big loans that we've made; however, there is another situation that occurs in nonprofits and I
want to make sure we don't close that door. A lot of the nonprofits, the small nonprofits have
issues with cash flow, and because our grants are not granted...say we make something available
July 1 st , that company or that agency, that nonprofit might not really see money until November.
And I think this is not an uncommon thing. Meanwhile back at the ranch they have to start
paying salaries and rent and, you know, all the things that they do from July 1st Many times
these agencies 'cause they don't have cash flows find themselves in a situation where they have
to borrow money in order to operate, and when they borrow money they pay interest on the
loans. And a lot of times the agencies that are United Way agencies are afforded that courtesy by
United Way. I don't know if they still do it, they used to when I was very involved in this. But
there's no really place for them to turn, and so I thought we might want to keep that in the back
of our mind. Because, you know, some of the small nonprofits cannot float six months of
money, and so if that's the kind of loan we're talking about, you know, a short-term loan that
would be paid out of grant when officially all the paperwork is done and it's all signed off and
whatever, that might be a very helpful thing. So I didn't want to close that door.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah no, thank you for sharing that with the Committee. Okay. Anything else,
Members, on those three sections? If not, Mr. Baz, 060 please.
MR. BAZ: So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're eliminating that.
MR. BAZ: Correct. Both our version and your version do have the elimination of the Submissions of

Requests. So then Section 7 is related to 3.36.070. We changed the title from Review by
Committee to Grant Application, and this is, Mr. Chair, I think a lot of the details of what we're
requiring the grantees to provide to us in their application, important. The language that you,
that the Committee added here or, Mr. Chair, your proposal, "An applicant for County funds shall
complete an application which shall be reviewed and verified by agency personnel. Each
application shall include", and it goes on. And, Mr. Chair, we're comfortable with that language
there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Thank you. Section 8, 080. I think we are going to propose to
delete that whole section.
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MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. This is more related to the committee work, the Grants Review Committee
work and the deletion of that as well as it references more so the human service program where
we want it to be across all grants. So we're comfortable with that deletion as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Next, Section 9, please, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Again this one is just replacing the word "request" with
"application", and we're comfortable with that as well. Mr. Chair, Section 10 is 3.36.100 and
you added the word "grant loan", "or grant loan" in there, and again that's the same subject and
we're comfortable with adding that back in. Section 11, Reports by Recipients. Again this is,
provides detailed information here as to what we're going to be requiring the grantees to provide
in a report to the County. This is the base information that we wanted all grantees. There are
going to be specific instances where a grantee will be required to provide additional information
to this based on their grant and the items and activities that are involved in that grant. For B-1,
Mr. Chair, this is the recipient of a grant of real property. You, it looks like, Mr. Chair, rather
than referencing Section A-2 of this section, you repeated that with the addition of the changes in
real property tax assessment for the real property, and that's again something that we're
comfortable with, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Can we just stop there please, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Sure.

CHAIR HOKAMA: And then maybe for... one of the questions I had sent to you, I think one of the five,
you know, can catch it under .110 is the, that audit number from 5,000 to 25,000 dollars.
Mr. Baz, if you have some comment maybe you could share with us.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. I didn't have enough time to get a specific number of grantees that
were under $5,000. The Department said it basically is a handful of them that are under $5,000.
And the original intent of this language was to reduce the requirement of a grantee to have an
independent audit of their books. If we're only granting them $5,000 and if we require an audit
of them, it may cost them $5,000 just to get the grant. And so.. .excuse me, to get the audit. And
so that's why we were raising that number up from 5,000 to 25,000. It's my understanding that
in the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, they are in the process of procuring a
contract for an auditor type of services to be able to audit nonprofit organizations as related to
this item as well as others as well, so that they're, if they're larger grants that need specific audits
or they have questions about, that they have the capability and the services to do those. From my
understanding, Department of Finance has not audited any organization with a grant under
$5,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, yeah, I was just curious, is, you know, 'cause this is regarding the
annual budget amount, so do we have entities with $5,000 annual budgets? That's what the
existing Code says, annual budget. So --
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know I'm going like I prefer not to deal with entities that small.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, that's.. .from my understanding, there, if anything it would be very, very few.
That's why over the last five years the Grant Manager said maybe a handful.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean if we set the new insurance minimums at 2 to 5 million dollars, I don't
know if these guys can even buy the insurance.
MR. BAZ: That is a consideration, Mr. Chair. And to answer your question regarding the insurance
which was question number two, adequate insurance coverage. Right now the current insurance
coverage requirement for a majority of the grants is $1 million incident, $2 million aggregate.
And only in special circumstances are we requiring more such as like the MEO bus services
where we require more insurance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Up to this point, Ms. Baisa, you have questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can anybody tell us more or less what that minimum insurance costs?
I'm curious. I'm very out of touch. It's been what, almost seven years.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Baz. Oh, Mr. Victorino, that's something you do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Just so Ms. Baisa knows because that is my field of.. .my
other world. It really varies from situation, location, participation, there's many factors that go
in. You can be as low as 200-300 dollars for the event to literally thousands of dollars depending
on the event if these events are concerts where alcohol or other items, oh, it just, you know. So it
really varies tremendously actually. So some groups really are kind of cost prohibitive, you
know, for them to do an event on County property if we require these kinds of coverages, but on
the other side I agree, we cannot let the taxpayers bear the cost should something go wrong. So
that's, that would be the answer, Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What I was trying to think of in my head is if you were an agency with a
$25,000 a year budget, you really don't have any money in it for auditing or insurance or
anything. I mean if you're paying anybody you're already in trouble 'cause of all the -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --employee costs. It's hard for me to imagine a structure, an adequate
structure with 25,000. I think that, you know, an adequate structure minimum would be 50,
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because you gotta pay somebody and you gotta do accounting and you gotta have structure and
all these things that an organization needs. This is why I have always felt and, you know, here I
go on my favorite soapbox, that really small projects need to be under larger projects so that the
money can be expended on the project rather than on administration, and I think that's a whole
other discussion that we can look at soon. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would just offer a caution that there are organizations that all the work
is done by in kind, you know, people volunteering their time, so the donations or the budget is
spent on hard dollar costs, not in kind. So I'd just be careful looking at this as a really small
potatoes operation if it's 25,000, because it could be that many of the goods are provided in kind
and all of the work is done by in kind contributions by individuals volunteering. So anyway, I
think it would be helpful to get a list of those organizations that are below these two numbers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's a good comment. Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I will also echo the same sentiment and adding the fact that
almost all of these nonprofits have their own various fundraisers which brings money in to some
sizeable degree, sometimes more than what we will give them, sometimes less. But they
have...there are very few organizations that depend strictly only County funding, and in fact
many of them...and we have given just like you said, warnings years ago, start learning to be
less dependent on direct County funding, because we knew the gravy train was coming to a
quick end. We didn't realize this downturn in the economy would have made it so quick, but I
think now when we talk about 25,000 and no offense to Ms. Baisa, I think many organizations if
we give them 25 many of them match and exceed that, not only in kind but with other
fundraisers and other means of donations. So again, it's not small money, and I agree when it
comes to insurance and paying staff and all this other stuff, it can quickly wipe out whatever
funding we give. But if that's the only funding that they're looking for and not being used for
hard services then I would be worried about that organization. But again, you know, maybe
Mr. Baz can make some clarification. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Mateo, your opportunity first. Okay, thank you. Ms. Baz,
comments.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you. Just a note on the $25,000 amount, that is related to the IRS,
you know, they have different steps is what's required by nonprofit organizations to retain their
501(c) status, and one of those levels is $25,000 for specific reporting to the IRS on their activity,
so that's why we had set it at that level. And again, Mr. Chair, and you pointed this out, this is
the annual budget of the organization, so if the County's giving them 20-25 thousand dollars and
they're matching it with more money then, you know, they are going to be subject to having to
provide an audit for, you know, to us.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair'?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just want to respond to Member Victorino's statement. Yes it is true that
the 25,000 would be our cash, but all the volunteers and all the hours that are contributed or the
fundraising that is done becomes part of the total agency budget. But to operate the whole thing
with a $25,000 thing would be very difficult, but if you have all these volunteers which you
record in your books as a nonprofit because it's important to do that, that your show all your in
kind. Most nonprofits do document their volunteers and they document space and they
document, you know, donations and fundraising and everything, and so yes, they do multiply it.
But if the total cost of running the project were only that, it would seem very small to me. But if
you're going to add all the in kind services and everything else then obviously you can operate it
for less.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. We've all attended RSVP luncheons and we know how much people
volunteer and the value they bring, so very good reminders and comments. Thank you,
Members. Let me see. Ms. Bar, I think we can finish up this pass this morning real quick.
We're on...
MR. BAZ: Sure. Mr. Chair, we finished up with Section 11. Now Section 12 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --is unchanged from our proposal. Section 13, 3.36.130, Noncompliance. The words added
in your proposal.. .well, let me read that sentence just so that.. ."If the agency finds that a
recipient has violated this chapter or the terms of its grant agreement, the agency shall inform the
Mayor who shall inform the Council in writing and, upon Council concurrence, the recipient
shall be prohibited from applying for any grant for five years following such finding, return all
funds or real property granted to the recipient, and be subject to debarment proceedings." So I
guess maybe just some discussion on that, those items. Returning, you know, do they...are
required to return all the unspent funds or the funds that, you know, were spent inappropriately.
If it was a Federal grant and you spent the money inappropriately you'd have to return those
funds that were spent inappropriately but not the whole thing, so just some questions about that.
And under the debarment proceedings would that be the State procurement debarment
proceedings and then they would be ineligible for any State contract or jurisdiction contract of
the State? So just those questions, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those comments, Mr. Baz. Debarment means debarment, it means
any government contract in the State they won't be allowed to submit requests for, for a period of
time. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Back to my original concerns about the
loans, if somebody borrowed money from the County to buy buildings and they couldn't pay it
back, at one point...would that be considered that, you know, they haven't met the agreement?
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And so therefore they have to return the money or the real property, so would that mean then we
would get the building back? Is that the only solution that this section would allow or would it
allow for some kind of discretion, you know, the Council handling it in some other way? 'Cause
this is cut and dried, if you don't pay we're going to take the money or we're going to take the
real estate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know for me I don't have a problem being heavy if you do wrong, 'cause the
agency made that decision, not the Council. The Council responds to the situation that's created
for the body to make a decision. But, you know, I mean that's why we had this draft, Ms. Baisa,
and that's why, you know, I appreciate your comments. You know if you think there's other
options we should consider as part of the noncompliance component, you know, I'm open to
those things, too.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. I'm just trying to live in the real world. I know that
we have a situation where, you know, an agency borrowed money and has not been able to pay it
back, and it wouldn't be practical for us to take the building. Not in the situation that we're in.
So I want to not, you know, make this so cut and dried that the Council loses its discretionary
power.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. And so we haven't reached that but if you take a quick side glance to the
next page under 170.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Letter D. At the application of the recipient -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --grant-loan pay...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I see the discretion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council can revise it, defer it, waive it in whole or in part.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I just wanted to make sure that door was open.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the Council will retain its ability to do what it needs to do, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any other questions on what we reviewed so far? If not, Mr. Baz,
any other comments on that, those areas?
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MR. BAZ: Not on that section, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us proceed.
MR. BAZ: Okay. Section 14 remains unchanged, and this is just the ability of the Mayor rather than
doing it directly,, overseeing these grants and implementing the budget to be able to have him
delegate his duties as they're described in this chapter to an agency director or some other person
within the County. The Section 15, 150, Applicability, again, Mr. Chair, we wanted to make sure
that this applies to all grants of County funds, and so, you know, this addition, you put in here
"and County real property". If we want to describe "real" then we want to make sure -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yeah. Right, right.
MR. BAZ: --add "personal" as well. And then the next sentence, "Grants of County funds in any fiscal
year may not, in total, exceed 5 percent of the County's General Fund for that fiscal year." And,
Mr. Chair, the Administration shares the same concerns as were brought up by the testifiers this
morning. Until we have a definition of what is a grant and what is a fee for service and all that,
we would be concerned with a drastic reduction -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MR. BAZ: --in the services that are provided. . . (inaudible). . . community.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, that's a fair request and comment, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: So I don't know if you want to, you want me to go on, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, please go on. Let's go straight through.
MR. BAZ: Okay. And then the end of that section, you added under 3.36.130 as far as the
noncompliance and make sure that they...so you're just clarifying that it's, the noncompliance
under section, under that section that would create an issue. Section 16 is deleted. Again,
Mr. Chair, we want it to apply to all grants versus just human services, youth groups, and culture
and arts. Section 17 which is related to 3.36.0...oh, excuse me, 170, Mr. Chair, you added the
language "including the County's ability to post a lien on the recipient's assets". And then the
other changes were just the request to application, and, Mr. Chair, we're comfortable with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. BAZ: Section 17 looks like was deleted in its entirety. That was related to the promulgation of
rules, and it may be related to your proposal in Section 2, 3.36.020, you know, saying that the
agencies shall adopt rules -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
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MR. BAZ: --versus this is the director meaning the director of an agency may promulgate such rules
and regulations pursuant to Hawaii Administrative Procedures Act, Chapter 91. So it's just rather
than having it may...from my understanding deleting Section 7 [sic] rather than having it may
promulgate rules, you're requiring them to promulgate rules in that, and I don't know if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we'll take your comment about certain things that should be in the Code
instead of. . . (inaudible). . . very seriously, Director. So thank you for that comment on...
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair, that's it for the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, we've gone through the pass of the draft. I will be working with
Mr. Baz as our Budget Director to deal with the comments regarding the 5 percent; definitions of
the grant, the term grant; consideration of the purchase of services comment that was provided
by the nonprofit group. I still think they, you know, this concern about the qualifications of those
that will be reviewing, their experience and expertise, I find that to be a very helpful comment,
so I'll be working with Mr. Baz and the appropriate Administration to make some revisions for
the Committee to have in a future meeting. It may not be this term, but I feel it's important that
we keep working on this and then eventually our upcoming Budget Committee will have the
benefit of this Committee's work. So I appreciate it, Mr. Baz. Any other comments, Members?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It would be helpful I think if the Administration
could provide us with a list of grants versus contracts. I know we had a discussion last January
about the difference, but I don't think that list exists. And I think as we go through consideration
of this measure, that will be very helpful for us to have delineation between what is a grant, what
is considered a grant and what is considered a contract. And I'm also assuming that, you know,
when you...in Section 150 you're referring to the County real property and then in the next
sentence you're referring to the 5 percent of the budget. I'm assuming that we're not adding the,
adding a or assigning a value to the real property since the budget is dealing with
. (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, it wasn't my plan to assign -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the 5 percent. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it would be helpful just to make sure that, that's clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah. Thank you for that comment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Other than that, I appreciate your work in this direction, because I think
it's going to be very helpful.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino, any comments before we move this one out?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None, thank you, Chair. Thank you for the review.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No. Mr. Chair, I just wanted to thank you. I think for the longest time,
you know, we've always had questions with nonprofits. How to say it nicely, I think taking the
issue away from any grant, it's not an entitlement and it needs to be understood as such, and I
like the rigidity that I see. Because holding them accountable just like how we are held
accountable is really an important component in us being able to allow for future grantees. So I
like the rigidity and I thank you so much for going in that direction. But as we've said a long
time, the pie has become a tart, so it does become harder and harder to, for the County to
continue to make these kind of monies available. So again, thank you for trying to, you know,
reel in some of the larger fish. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I don't know about fish but anyway I
think it's an excellent beginning, and I think this will promote a lot of discussion in the
community, and I look forward to the next meeting we have on this. I think it's really, really
important that we get a handle on our grants, because we don't like anything to not go well
because then it's looked at, you know, all grantees are looked at with a little bit skepticism and
suspicion when things don't go well. But there's another piece of this that I hope we're going to
take a look at and that is the monitoring and evaluation of grants. You know we can do the best
grant system in the world, but unless we have the ability to monitor, follow up, and mentor our
organizations that we give money to, we're never going to have this turn out the way we want.
And I think that's something that is a real challenge. We have a very, very small Grants
Management Division and lots and lots of grants, and so for the ability of these folks to go out
and visit their grantees on a regular basis and provide assistance rather than gotcha. I think it's
really, really important if we're going to spend our money well, and that's just my caution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, much appreciated. Okay, Members, the Chair is
going to recommend that Policy Item 20, Maui County Grants be referred to the Council Chair
for the term beginning January 2, 2013, pursuant to Rule 23 of the Rules of the Council. May I
have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, go ahead. Second.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Members,
any further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with five ayes, four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Ms. Cochran, Mr. Couch, and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Mateo, Victorino,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Cochran, Couch,
and Pontanilla.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending REFER to the Council Chair for the term beginning
January 2, 2013.

CHAIR HOKAMA: And we'll stand in recess 'til 11:00 a.m. .. . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 10:44 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:04 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall reconvene. This is the regular meeting
of the Committee for November 26, 2012.

ITEM POL-4(2): MAUI COUNTY LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE (2013 MAUI COUNTY
LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE) (CC 11-33)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We are now on Policy Item 4(2) which is under the heading of the Maui County
Legislative Package, and what we have here today is a communication dated September 5, 2012
from Ms. Baisa on a proposed resolution entitled Approving For Inclusion in the 2013 Maui
County Legislative Package a State Bill Authorizing County Liquor Commissions to Provide
Funding for Alcohol Abuse Treatment and Prevention. And today we have representing the
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Department of Liquor Control our Director, Deputy Director, and Budget Officer for the
Department. Members, I also received a, from the Kauai County Council, a response to our
request for comments, and that is in your binder today.
MS. FRIAS: It's on their desks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, it's on the desks. I'm sorry, it's on your desks, and it is dated November 15 th
from Chairman Jay Furfaro, Kauai County Council on their comments regarding this proposed
legislation also. At this time I'll ask our Department, either the Director or Deputy if they have
any opening comments you wish to share regarding the proposal that Ms. Baisa has presented.

MR. SILVA: Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the Policy Committee. I don't have any
opening comments prepared; however, we'll respond to any questions you may have regarding
the subject on the agenda.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any, have you folks received any comments from the
commissioners regarding this proposal, or they're not aware yet in your understanding?
Department.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: We haven't brought this bill to their attention.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Well let me ask Ms. Baisa if she has some opening comments she
wishes to share, and maybe the Department can then consider to respond or not. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I have no comments, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there any impact financially on the Department's budget since you
brought your Budget Officer here, if this moves forward? Is there any concern regarding the
Liquor Control budget since we would be looking at the funds for...
MR. SILVA: Yeah. Chair, the.. .it would have an impact and depending on where the money would be
coming from, 'cause we have fees and we have fine money. The fine money is the ones derived
from the adjudication process. Fees is what we collect for our license fee and those kinds of
things. So depending on what is targeting or what funding is being targeted would depend on
whether it affects our budget or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any reimbursement to the licensees or credit back to the licensees, I guess, future
payment requirements, that only involves the license fees or does that include the fines also?
MR. SILVA: Just the license fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just the license fees.
MR. SILVA: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So if the legislation comes to a point where they are asking...the State and
the Senate and the House is asking us, we would be talking about the fees, and at this time are
you folks giving them 100 percent rebate or credit of the balance after the Department's
requirements? Or only a percentage of the license fees goes back to the licensees?
MS. TYAU: We only collect to our budget, so what returns to them is 20, less 20 percent of our current
budget. So whatever is the Carryover/Savings from Finance, 20 percent of our current budget is
subtracted out and the balance goes back to the licensees the following year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How is that 20 percent set, please? Is that a rule -MS. TYAU: HRS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or is that by State statute -MS. TYAU: HRS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the 20 percent? So if it's under 20 percent nothing is returned?
MS. TYAU: Yes. That hasn't happened in years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What would you say as our, as the Department's Budget Officer the annual amount
that the Department looks at? 30 percent?
MS. TYAU: I'm sorry, what was that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What is the annual numbers that the Department normally works with when it
considers the surplus funding? Since it's, you folks have never been close to that 20 or under
20 percent.
MS. TYAU: Well the amount we keep depends on our current budget, yeah, the 20 percent times
whatever was appropriated by Council, and whatever the Carryover/Savings is, that varies from
year to year also. But I can tell you that this year 795,000 went back to licensees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And there's still 20 percent left, right, above that number.
MS. TYAU: That is separate from our budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. That would be a correct understanding on our part?
MS. TYAU: Yes.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Oh yeah, Members, I'm sorry, this is Georgette Tyau.
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MS. TYAU: Tyau.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tyau, thank you. The Budget Officer for Liquor Control. Okay. Any questions on
how they doing their calculations or what is involved in this proposal, Members? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. So we know the impact with your license fees,
what impact are there with those that are recognized as fines or violations? How are those
monies addressed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director.
MR. SILVA: The fine monies is already set by statute at 10 percent of that can be used. Right now

10 percent would run about, what, about 35,000, $35,000. Three hundred-something thousand is
what's we're holding as fine money.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can you tell me that number again? How much are you holding as fine
money?
MR. SILVA: Three hundred ninety-one thousand. Oh, I'm sorry. Two ninety-one.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Two hundred and ninety-one thousand is what you're, you.. .is this.. .I
mean...
MR. SILVA: No, that's what we have accumulated from fines. That's not what we would have month
by month.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, yeah. And this 291,000, is this a low number, a high number?
What is the norm?
MR. SILVA: Well this is accumulated, so.. .yeah, it's about average.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the accumulation from how many years?
MR. SILVA: Nineteen ninety-five.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Wow, wow. Okay. And these are the monies that you use for training
for your operators, for your licensees?
MR. SILVA: Education funds, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And do you have an idea of what that breakdown has been?
MR. SILVA: By month?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What you've spent for the training of your licensees?
MR. SILVA: No, no, I couldn't tell you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So there's no ongoing training that these funds normally cover?
MR. SILVA: No, there is ongoing training. For instance we have our Training Officer that goes out to
the hotels, to the licensed premises and gives onsite training, goes to Molokai, Lanai. We do
inspections and training.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So those training opportunities are already done by Department
employees?
MR. SILVA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So I still no understand how these monies are used if you're sending an
employee to do the training. How are these funds involved with that employee? Does the
employee get paid from these funds?
MR. SILVA: No, but we use it for travel, those kind of things.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. I'll yield to the other Members, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions by the Members? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. What is the amount of the reimbursement to the
County for things like fringe benefits and others?
MR. SILVA: Yeah, overhead charges is just about a million dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And what is that...
MR. SILVA: Seventy percent of the A Account, 70 percent of our salary account. I'm sorry, it's about a
million dollars, right? Nine hundred ninety-eight thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And it looks the annual average is around 20,000 for fines, is that
about right? Or could you give us an idea of how much has been generated in the last...
MS. TYAU: It just varies, but last Fiscal Year '12 was only eleven, five.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So the amount from, that's accumulated since 1995 is the 291?
MS. TYAU: About 1995 I remember it coming into effect.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well that's close enough.
MS. TYAU: Yeah, that would be the accumulation and whatever was taken out, used for travel and so
forth.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And what was the amount that was returned to the licensees this past
fiscal year?
MS. TYAU: Seven hundred ninety-five thousand, seven sixty-three point two four.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So currently or just throughout history, the
Department has never done any type of preventative, what this is asking today, your Department
has never done such outreach, education, awareness type services, programs at all?
MR. SILVA: To who? Are you talking about to the licensees or to the public?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To the community -MR. SILVA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that alcoholism affects -MR. SILVA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in negative ways. So no?
MR. SILVA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're strictly just about collecting fees, making sure
establishments...
MR. SILVA: We're, our job.. .yeah. Because we're law enforcement, we're not trainers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Police does DARE programs, they do some wonderful
outreach stuff and they're law enforcement. So...
MR. SILVA: Well we're not allowed by law. We're only allowed to utilize the funds that we collect for
commission purposes, not for the public.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. But I guess we're trying to change that -MR. SILVA: Yeah, well...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --right now, and so we're looking for a way for win-win. You know
I'm just trying to get a picture of your responsibilities and duties and what, you know, so
basically you're out there to make sure establishments are following your rules and regs. You
know and then you're out there educating, that's what this money's for your travel purposes of
your employees to go out and I guess do, I don't know, make sure that they are in compliance
and what have you. So quite a bit of money it seems like. If somehow we could, you know, use
it for more preventative awareness type outreach, too, that would be nice as in what Ms. Baisa is
trying to propose here.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: Our primary focus is licensing and enforcement by statute. We have done
some. This past year for example our Department was involved in the "Be a Jerk" project which
I was personally involved in. But the current statute does limit the Department's operations to
licensing and enforcement. So this would be, it would be a fundamental change for the
Department, you know, if it were to get into more preventative or not preventative but I should
say I guess more on the tail end. Like we're, currently we work on the front end, yeah,
controlling liquor, making sure that liquor service is proper and that minors aren't served liquor
and people aren't over served liquor. So it's kind of our, I guess, our target is more on the front
end. So if we were to then, I guess, be involved more after the fact, you know, with the public,
that would be a fundamental change for the Department, not only for our Department but for all
the departments. We all operate...liquor is a Statewide law as you know, and so all of the four
liquor departments operate under the same State law, and so this would impact all of the four
liquor departments. I think that it would require probably more staffing and more training, I
guess, 'cause we don't currently have anybody in our Department that does things like grants
management or even to provide these types of services directly to the public, it would require,
you know, additional... it's an increase in the scope of our duties. So we would have to, you
know, address that, 'cause currently I believe social service type grants and services are handled
by Housing and Human Concerns who have the expertise, you know, they have staff and they
have the expertise to manage grants and provide these types of services to the public. And the
other thing I wanted to mention that I think sometimes gets lost in this discussion with liquor
fees is that there is a liquor tax. You know liquor is taxed in the State of Hawaii by the State, and
so of course those monies don't even come to the County, it doesn't come to the Department, it
gets paid directly to the State. And that money, you know, is, can be used for anything as you
know 'cause it's a tax. So I don't know what, you know, where that money is used, but, you
know, that's another possibility. Perhaps that money, liquor tax money can be earmarked as well
for these types of, you know, programs and projects as far as liquor abuse treatment and
prevention, that sort of thing, because they are two different things. So the fees that are paid to
the County strictly pay for the Department's operations and that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So you mentioned that you were part of the "Be a Jerk"
program, is that just you personally or is the Department?
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MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: It.. .the Department. We did assist with several of the "Be a Jerk" projects,
particularly the sticker shock campaigns where students went out into different stores and then
they put stickers--I don't know if you saw--they put stickers on liquor products. So that required
coordination with our Department because as you know liquors [sic] aren't supposed to handle
alcohol, and so it required direct supervision from our staff, it required coordination with the
licensee to make sure that they were in compliance with liquor regulations, that sort of thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's excellent. But no dollar figure was given?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: No...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It was just pretty much your staff time and...
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: Yeah, they had separate funding.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was just getting to whether you helped provide some
funding with that and thereby we could maybe expand on such services. But thank you for
addressing the State liquor tax, and, you know, I think it could be in your folks' interest or our
community as a whole as the Liquor Department to maybe lobby and say hey, this will benefit
our community and this County and others. So thank you for bringing that up. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Thank you for bringing this up today
for this discussion. It's been very enlightening, and it also to me verifies why I would like to see
this advanced to the Legislature. The kind of the questions that are being asked and the fact that
as legal counsel has stated, this is a State issue and it'll affect every county, whatever we do.
That's best done at the Legislature where you have representatives of every county and they look
at, you know, all the possibilities. But we've gotten some good information today, and I'm sorry
but there's gold in them thar hills and I'd like to see some of it used to mitigate the effects of
alcohol. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Would you know, Frank or Traci, if those State liquor tax dollars go
into General Fund or they go into a special fund? Would you know?
MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA: I don't know where that money goes.

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
November 26, 2012

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you. Would you know by chance, Mr. White, in your
recollection?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My guess is that it goes into the General Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: General Fund. That's what I was afraid of
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Most everything -CHAIR HOKAMA: That's how things get lost.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --goes to the General Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair...I appreciate the Department's comments, especially giving us a
clearer picture of the funds, including the liquor tax component which we don't receive and you
don't utilize at all, right, in your operational requirements. Okay. The Chair would recommend,
Members, if there's any other questions or discussion prior to my suggestion, recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would recommend then that...and couple things, yeah, just so you're clear. The
Chair is aware that the proposal does not set any minimum number or percentage for the
Legislature to consider that would go to the prevention or educational concerns that was brought
up in this proposal. At this point in time I think that's best to let the Legislature to have the full
parameter of seeing how they want to address it without giving them already some limitations on
parameters. So I'm happy to recommend this morning that this be forwarded to Council for
consideration of adoption, and then move forward to the Legislature.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa and seconded by Mr. White. Members, you
have the motion before you, any suggestions.. .1 mean discussion or comments prior to the vote?
If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.
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NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we need to file anything, Committee Staff? We're okay? Okay, we'll take a
motion to, the Chair will take a motion to file any communications and attachments
. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. White to also file all
communications and appropriate attachments associated to Policy 4(2). All in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with five ayes and four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Mr. Couch, Mr. Victorino, and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: Recommending FILING of communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Director, Deputy, and Budget Officer. We
appreciate your presence this morning. Thank you for waiting and being patient.

ITEM POL-1(23): LITIGATION MATTERS

(SPECIAL COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION: (HAWAH
WILDLIFE FUND, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI; CIVIL 12-00198 SOM BMK))
(CC 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll bring up next Policy Item 1(23). So we'll ask for Ms. Lovell, if you would
come please. Members, may I direct you to Policy Item 1(23) that we'll be taking up next under
Litigation Matters. This is a request for a special counsel authorization as it regards to the
Hawaii Wildlife Fund, et al. versus County Of Maui, Civil No. 12-00198 SOM BMK. This
morning we have Corporation Counsel Wong and Deputy Lovell joining us along with First
Deputy, Mr. Kushi. Who shall take the lead for opening comments? Mr. Wong? Mr. Lovell?
MR. WONG: Ms. Lovell.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Lovell, please, if you could give the Committee opening comments in open
session please.
MS. LOVELL: Yes. Thank you, Chair Hokama. As I believe you may recall from a previous report
that we've made to this body, the County was sued by the Hawaii Wildlife Fund, Sierra Club and
others in Federal court in a case arising out of the Lahaina Wastewater Reclamation Facility. The
lawsuit alleges violations of the Clean Water Act, and alleges that among other things that the
County needs to have an NPDES Permit for its injection wells. The resolution that is before you
is for the hiring of outside counsel subject to a flat fee arrangement, and for particulars and
including various strategic considerations I would recommend an executive session.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Ms. Lovell. Mr. Wong, any comments you wish to
share at this time?
MR. WONG: Just that I concur with Ms. Lovell's presentation so far.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any questions you have for Corporation Counsel at this time in
open session? You did hear a comment for executive session to discuss some of the more
confidential information as well, so the Chair will entertain a motion for executive session under
Hawaii Revised Statute, Section 92-5(a)(4) which allows this Committee to consult with legal
counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and
liabilities of the County, the Council, and this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. White. Any discussion? All
in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion is carried with five ayes, four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Mr. Couch, Mr. Victorino, and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Balsa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Committee shall enter into recess to prepare for executive session.
MS. NAKATA: Oh, excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. NAKATA: Did you want to call the subsequent item for the open meeting portion as well?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you. Thank you for the reminder.
ITEM POL-1(8): LITIGATION MATTERS (STATUS: CHERYL CABEBE, ET AL. V. NEW SAND
HILLS, LLC, ET AL.; CIVIL 09-1-0245(1); KAREN GOO, ET AL. V. MAYOR
CHARMAINE TAVARES, ET AL.; PENDING BEFORE THE INTERMEDIATE COURT
OF APPEALS AS 30142) (CC 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Before entering into executive session, the Chair will also bring up Policy
Item 1(8), 1(8) is also under the heading of Litigation Matters. This is a status update of the
Cheryl Cabebe, et al. versus New Sand Hills, LLC, et al.; Civil No. 09-1-0245(1); and Karen
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Goo, et al. versus Mayor Charmaine Tavares, et al.; Pending Before the Intermediate Court of
Appeals as...is that AS the case number or "as"? As. Thank you. Before The Intermediate
Court Of Appeals as 30142. Mr. Wong, any opening comments in open session regarding this
matter, please.
MR. WONG: Yes, Chair. It is.. .the matter referred to is the Intermediate Court of Appeals No. 30142.
We did have and did present to the Intermediate Court of Appeals our oral arguments which was
conducted on September 14, 2011 at 11:00 a.m. Ms. Lovell more than adequately conducted the
oral arguments on behalf of the County. The matter is still pending before the ICA, in as much
as they have not yet issued an order or a response to the oral arguments. I would request at this
time that executive session be entered into. In as much as if we have an unfavorable decision
from the ICA, further strategic consideration would occur before the Supreme Court. So given
that circumstances as it relates to the Goo matter, I would request executive session. As it relates
to Cabebe and the remaining matter, they are interrelated. The parties are the same. Portions of
those claims have been resolved, and I'd be more than happy to present that information to this
body in executive session, in as much as I would not want it to interfere with the current matter
before the ICA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, questions to Mr. Wong on his comments regarding
Policy Item 1(8)? If not, the Chair will entertain a motion for executive session on Policy
Item 1(8) as allowed by Hawaii Revised Statute, Section 92-5(a)(4) for this Committee to consult
with legal counsel on questions, issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities,
and liabilities of the County, the Council, and this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. White. Any
further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion is carried with five ayes, four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Mr. Couch, Mr. Victorino, and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.
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ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall stand in recess to prepare for executive session. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 11:32 a.m.
RECONVENE: 12:40 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, Policy shall return to open session.

ITEM POL-1(23): LITIGATION MATTERS ( : .CIAL

COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION: (HAWAH
WILDLIFE FUND, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI; CIVIL 12-00198 SOM BMK))

(CC 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we are now on item, Policy Item 1(23) Litigation Matters under Special
Counsel Authorization, the Hawaii Wildlife Fund, et al. versus County Of Maui. After executive
session the Chair will be recommending to this Committee that we move forward the proposed
resolution entitled Authorizing the Employment of Special Counsel Bingham McCutchen, LLP
in Hawaii Wildlife Fund, et al. versus County of Maui, Civil No. 12-00198 SOM BMK which is
also to set a total compensation not to exceed a flat fee of $250,000.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. White. Is there any further
discussion on the motion before us? Having not, all in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with five ayes, four excused, Mr. Carroll,
Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Balsa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.
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NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

ITEM POL-1(8): LITIGATION MATTERS (STATUS: CHERYL CABEBE, ET AL. V. NEW SAND
HILLS, LLC, ET AL.; CIVIL 09-1-0245(1); KAREN GOO, ET AL. V. MAYOR
CHARMAINE TAVARES, ET AL.; PENDING BEFORE THE INTERMEDIATE COURT
OF APPEALS AS 30142) (CC 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, under Policy 1(8) the Chair is going to recommend that we file this item
at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. NAKATA: There's no need for a motion to file. The correspondence would automatically file at
the end of the term.
CHAIR HOKAMA: End of the term. Okay, so we just defer. Okay, thank you, Members. With no
objections, we'll just defer Item 1(8).
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: RC, DGC, JP, MPV).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members. So ordered.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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COMMUNICATIONS FOR REFERRAL TO THE COUNCIL CHAIR
FOR THE 2013-2015 COUNCIL TERM
ITEM POL -10(8): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (PLANNING COMMISSION REVIEW
OF LAND USE ORDINANCES) (CC 09-229)

ITEM POL-10(9): PROPOSED CHARTER AMENDMENTS (PENALTIES) (CC 09-229)
ITEM POL-13:

KULA RIDGE AFFORDABLE HOUSING AGREEMENT (CC 11-177,
CC 11-254, CC 12-237)

ITEM POL-29:

MANAGEMENT OF RECORDS (CC 09 314)

ITEM POL-37:

REPORT ON SETTLEMENT OF CLAIMS (CC 12-172)

ITEM POL-43:

PROPOSED PUBLIC SAFETY COMPLEX (PUUNENE) (CC 12-29)

ITEM POL-46:

DEDICATION OF REAL PROPERTY FROM OLD STABLE, LLC
(SPRECKELSVILLE) (CC 12-66)

-

ITEM POL-50: PROPOSED TRANSFER OF GRANTS MANAGEMENT PROGRAM
FROM DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS TO
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE (miSc)
ITEM POL-52: KAPAAKEA CEMETERY AND HOOLEHUA VETERANS CEMETERY
(MOLOKAI) (CC 12-121)
ITEM POL-55:

ROADS IN LIMBO IN MAUI COUNTY AND STATEWIDE (CC 12-181)

ITEM POL-57:

ANIMAL CONTROL (CC 12-201)

ITEM POL-62:

U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE PROPOSAL TO ADD TO THE
FEDERAL ENDANGERED SPECIES LIST AND DESIGNATE CRITICAL
HABITAT FOR MOLOKAI, LANAI, KAHOOLAWE, AND MAUI
(CC 12-236)

ITEM POL-64: AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND PROGRAM ANNUAL PLAN FOR
FISCAL YEAR 2013 (CC 12-242)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the following items are, I am recommending to you to send to the new
Council for January 2, 2013 and allow the new Chair, Council Chair to refer these items to the
appropriate standing Committee. They are Policy Item 10, the Proposed Charter Amendments.
Specifically we've had a couple from Mr. Couch. Policy 13 under the Kula Ridge Affordable
Housing Agreement. Policy 29, Management of Records. Policy 37 is the Report on Settlement
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of Claims, so under this heading additional updates such as the one we just received on Maui
Lani can continue. Policy 43, the Proposed Public Safety Complex. Policy 46, Dedication of
Real Property from Old Stable, LLC. Policy 50, Proposed Transfer of Grants Management
Program from Department of Housing and Human Concerns to Department Of Finance.
Policy 52, Kapaakea Cemetery and Hoolehua Veterans Cemetery. Policy 55, Roads in Limbo in
Maui County And Statewide. Fifty-seven, Animal Control. Policy 62, which we just received,
the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Proposal to add to the Federal Endangered Species List and
Designate Critical Habitat For Molokai, Lanai, Kahoolawe, and Maui. And Policy 64, which is
the Affordable Housing Fund Program Annual Plan for Fiscal Year 2013. That's your
recommendation, Members. May I have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. White. Any discussion,
Members? Having none, all in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes, five ayes, four excused, with Members
Carroll, Couch, Victorino, and Pontanilla excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Balsa, Cochran, Mateo,
and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers Couch, Pontanilla,
and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending REFER to the Council Chair for the term beginning
January 2,2013.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members. This is the end of the agenda. I'm sorry it took so long, but
thank you for your presence. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 12:45 p.m.

APPROVED:

G. RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Policy Committee
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